

This is a repository copy of The invisible issue of organ laundering.

White Rose Research Online URL for this paper: http://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/81408/

Version: Accepted Version

# Article:

Manzano, A, Monaghan, M, Potrata, B et al. (1 more author) (2014) The invisible issue of organ laundering. Transplantation, 98 (6). 600 - 603. ISSN 0041-1337

https://doi.org/10.1097/TP.000000000000333

#### Reuse

Unless indicated otherwise, fulltext items are protected by copyright with all rights reserved. The copyright exception in section 29 of the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988 allows the making of a single copy solely for the purpose of non-commercial research or private study within the limits of fair dealing. The publisher or other rights-holder may allow further reproduction and re-use of this version - refer to the White Rose Research Online record for this item. Where records identify the publisher as the copyright holder, users can verify any specific terms of use on the publisher's website.

#### Takedown

If you consider content in White Rose Research Online to be in breach of UK law, please notify us by emailing eprints@whiterose.ac.uk including the URL of the record and the reason for the withdrawal request.



eprints@whiterose.ac.uk https://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/ Title: The Invisible Issue of Organ Laundering

## Introduction

In recent years, global institutions including the United Nations (UN), the Council of Europe [1], the World Health Organization (WHO) [2] and the European Union (EU) [3] have declared measures to deter organ trafficking, whilst reiterating the lack of official statistics about this illegal trade. A professional response through international societies culminated in the Declaration of Istanbul on Organ Trafficking and Transplant Tourism [4], establishing a set of principles to guide professional conduct and government policy. The crucial link between human trafficking and trafficking of human organs was recognised by the UN more than a decade ago [5] and, more recently, a joint study with the Council of Europe [1] identified the need to differentiate trafficking in human beings for the purpose of the removal of organs from the trafficking in human organs *per se*.<sup>1</sup>

All these initiatives reiterate two key issues that hinder global action against these crimes: the absence of an internationally agreed definition of "trafficking in organs, tissues and cells" and the lack of reliable official data about the illegal organ trade [1]. The lack of global definitions is exploited by traffickers and middlemen who take advantage of the differences between legal systems in their transnational crime. The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> While acknowledging the scientific debate on differences, confusion and overlap between organ trafficking and trafficking in human beings for the purpose of organ removal [9], in this paper we refer to both crimes jointly focusing on their similarities.

problem of gathering reliable data versus apocryphal stories is a key factor in these investigations [6]. In this article, however, we focus on the reasons why organ trafficking remains unreported. We argue that once organs are trafficked there are certain factors that allow for "laundering" in the purchaser's country, thus giving the veneer of legitimacy while hindering accurate estimation of the problem. In effect, illicitly purchased organs are transformed into legitimate organs by the process of integration into mainstream financial institutions (reimbursement by insurers) and health services (follow-up treatment).

### The 'Dark Figure' of Organ Trafficking Crime

Criminologists are familiar with "invisible" crime and the inadequacy of official records to reflect the true extent of criminality. This phenomenon - known as the "dark figure of crime" [7] or "the iceberg of crime theory" [8] - describes how only a small proportion of crime is visible. One of the reasons crime remains unreported is the reluctance to accept victim status for fear of embarrassment, stigmatisation or the possibility of implicating themselves in criminal acts. Crimes also go unnoticed due to the absence of reliable witnesses, because illicit goods are difficult to trace or because of the high status of the offenders (white-collar crime). Well known reasons for underreporting this crime [6] perpetuate invisibility but other aspects typical of organised criminal activity [9] and crimes of the powerful are also crucial. The following five areas of discussion explore how a "legitimate business – such as organ transplantation – can turn into an illegitimate one" [6] and then be disguised as legitimate again.

### A. Globalization, Jurisdiction and Law Enforcement

Organ trafficking can be – but it is not exclusively – a transnational crime. The characteristics of organised transnational crime jeopardise possibilities of detection, prevention and prosecution. As indicated, organ trafficking offences are complex [10] and span several jurisdictions with sellers originating in different continents to the recipients. As with 'layering' in money laundering [11], organ brokers and traffickers often locate their operation bases in unrelated countries, further complicating traceability.

The de-regulation of the global market place and the online accessibility of medical tourism companies [12] enhance opportunities for cross-border crime [13]. A parallel can be drawn with the international narcotics trade. Confronted with cross-border crimes, nation states may struggle to prosecute their citizens for crimes committed abroad. Effective responses to the extra-jurisdictional challenges in illicit organ trade require a transnational criminal law approach [14].

Discretion forms a key aspect of police and law-enforcement activity [15]. Strategic decisions over which activities to prioritize are often based on chances of securing successful convictions. Prohibition may not, then, always be accompanied by rigorous enforcement when the police face both the challenges of international investigations and proving that a transplanted organ was illegally bought.

# **B.** Power and Status in Healthcare Professions

Crimes committed by high status individuals are frequently unrepresented in official figures [8] and often treated with relative impunity. Successful organ trafficking

requires the involvement of medical professionals and sophisticated cooperation between licensed professionals and licensed facilities [16]. A range of logistical coordination and technical expertise is also necessary including, but not limited to, medical directors of transplant units, hospital and medical staff, technicians in blood and tissue laboratories, dual surgical teams, nephrologists and postoperative nurses [17].

Surgeons are key players but most international legislations - with the exception of Switzerland, which sets a higher penalty for health professionals - do not explicitly distinguish between medical staff and other actors. Only in Czech Republic, Iceland, Ireland, Panama and China is a medical practice ban imposed for health professionals involved in trafficking [18].

The impunity of surgeons performing illegal extractions and transplants of organs may be exacerbated by their high status in many countries and aggravated by issues of self-regulation and detection of crime being contingent on medical professionals reporting their colleagues. In 2010, an organ trafficking network uncovered in South Africa included four surgeons and one nephrologist [19]. South Africa's biggest private hospital group admitted 102 counts relating to illegal operations. In this network, Brazilians sold their kidneys to Israeli patients with transplantation taking place in South Africa. While the kidney sellers were imprisoned in their home countries, the nephrologist was fined \$15,000 and the four transplant surgeons, originally charged with assisting in 90 illegal transplant operations, had all charges against them withdrawn [20]. While sanctions against health care staff, including licence revocation, have been applied, it is unclear whether these are effective

deterrents [9]. Complex and multifactorial solutions have therefore been proposed elsewhere [17] [21].

# C. Reimbursement of Transplantation Costs Abroad by Insurers

It has been reported that some countries reimburse the cost of transplantation of trafficked organs to medically insured mobile transplant patients. Public and private insurance companies promote and enable transplants to occur abroad without regard to the source of the organ [21]. The case of Israeli insurance companies reimbursing transplant organs sourced abroad regardless of origin has been well described and the banning of this practice came into effect in 2008 [22] [23]<sup>2</sup>. In the US, some medical insurance programs encourage policyholders to travel to foreign countries for organ transplantation. Savings for agreeing to "medical value" procedures abroad are then passed to the employee as a bonus for lowering corporate health care expenses [24]. The promotion of transplantation abroad as a money-saving proposition has the potential to ignore the extraterritorial criminalization of the activity.

In 2010, the Netherlands amended legislation that ensured reimbursement for transplants abroad regardless of whether the organ had been purchased, despite conflicting with ethical and legal norms. The present agreement allows only for intra-EU member reimbursement [25] but may fail to acknowledge the social, health and economic inequalities between new EU member states [26].

# D. Sellers: Donor Vulnerability and Ambivalence of the Victim Status

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The prohibition of reimbursement for transplantation abroad that contravenes local and Israeli law- and other measures implemented at the same time- seem to have reduced transplantation abroad in Israelis. [23]

In organ trafficking, there are blurred divisions between perpetrators and victims. In legal terms, issues of coercion, informed consent and exploitation are complicated. Victims may consent to the removal of their organs but this may be under duress or without being fully aware of risks and long-term health impacts. The duress may be external (by force, as in the well documented case of prisoners in China [21]), but it may also be internal (driven by financial need) since vulnerable populations are the sources of trafficked organs. There may be deception as to the amount of payment for the organ [27] [28] or no payment at all. The exploitation of vendors in the process of the offence is reinforced by the lasting psychological, financial, social and health consequences [29] - [33].

Victims are unlikely to take action against traffickers since they may perceive themselves as being complicit in the offence or for fear reprisal from concomitant offences such as providing false information or illegal border crossing. The stigma and discrimination associated with selling organs may also hinder crime reporting [1][34].

Vendors are in fact more likely to be prosecuted. Some criminals are more tolerated than others and it seems that across the globe, the majority of convicted offenders are younger men from lower socioeconomic backgrounds. Research has noted that this could be an artefact of social inequalities in the detection, prosecution and sentencing of criminal behaviour [35]. Crimes committed by 'high-status' powerful offenders [36] are more tolerated, while crimes of the powerless stand more chance of prosecution. Organ trafficking is therefore no different from crimes such as drug trafficking where the criminalisation of the vulnerable (i.e. drug mules) is evident [37].

It is illegal to sell an organ to a non-related person for profit in many countries and kidney vendors have been sentenced in countries like Romania [38], Brazil [19], Jordan [39] and Singapore [40].

#### E. Buyers: Recipient Vulnerability and Ambivalence of the Offender Status

Buyers of illicit organs are likely to have made false statements, claiming to be blood related to the seller or holding false documentation. Although organ buyers have been referred to as "ethically obtuse", displaying disregard for other human beings [33], others consider the desperate situation of the seriously or mortally ill as justifying the ends to which they resort. In effect, the criminal liability of buyers is contested. Caplan et al. [1] noted that several EU states objected to criminalising buyers and that no agreement among states could be reached about this provision. Some countries (Finland, Morocco, the Netherlands, New Zealand [18], Japan [41], Spain [42]) criminalise buyers but convictions are rare.

A high percentage of buyers of organs abroad are not included on waiting lists in their countries since there may be supply/demand problems; strict listing criteria for transplantation may apply; and some buyers may be deemed medically unfit to receive a transplant. Studies in Europe [43] [44] and North America [45] [46] have identified a tendency of ethnic minorities to buy from their countries of origin, a phenomenon promoted by their reduced chances to be allocated organs in their resident countries. In general, organ recipients are treated as witnesses in criminal prosecutions but they have also been convicted in South Africa [19], Japan [41] and Singapore [39]. Organ vendors and organ recipients share the fear of prosecution as a strong motivation for maintaining the secrecy of their involvement.

# The Issue of Organ Laundering

Through the processes outlined above organs obtained illicitly can take on the veneer of a licit transaction. Organ transplantation in a foreign country is legal while the purchase of the organ is illicit. Illegal transplants tend to be concealed or disguised as altruistic donations. How determined the professional staff are to understand the true nature of the donor/recipient relationship is a key issue. This is the case in the countries where transplants take place but also for clinical teams in the home countries. Before or after travelling, potential buyers may report their intention to have organ transplantation abroad; they may need to take with them medical records but they also need to ensure their long-term medication needs will be provided by their medical centres and covered by their insurance companies.

Clinicians are expected to deter crime by discouraging their patients from travelling abroad and, in countries like Spain [42], reporting the recipient to authorities is compulsory if follow-up care is requested<sup>3</sup>. The traditional clinician role transfers from medical carer to controlling agent, encouraged to deter, prevent and police transplant tourism [45] [46]. Figure 1 illustrates how in this complex transnational crime, home countries unknowingly play an important role in laundering trafficked

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The Spanish Penal Code requires citizens to report crimes of which they are aware. Consequently, since consenting of transplantation knowing the illicit origin of an organ is a crime, it is inferred that doctors must report recipients.

organs into mainstream services by facilitating and paying for follow-up treatments. Ethical issues must not be underestimated; recipients should always be treated but professional guidelines that safeguard donors, recipients and healthcare teams should be implemented.

With a limited amount of information available from official sources, statistical invisibility is a well-defined characteristic of organ trafficking. The factors described above promote and perpetuate invisibility and are likely to obstruct the effectiveness of legislation and policing of this crime. Acknowledging the contested legalities and illegalities in the traffic of human organs [47], it is reasonable to say that the time has now come for a serious discussion about the current failures evident in local legislations that unintentionally promote this trade. This is necessary so that innovative, effective measures can be put in place to deter this phenomenon.

## Acknowledgement

The authors would like to acknowledge our colleague, Dr Thomas Campbell (University of Leeds) for suggesting the concept of "organ laundering" and Mrs Helen Rayfield for editing the manuscript. We are equally grateful to the anonymous peer reviewers who offered valuable suggestions for improving this paper. No financial support was received for this article.

### References

- Caplan A, Dominguez B, Matesanz R, Prio R. Trafficking in organs, tissues and cells and trafficking in human beings for the purpose of the removal of organs. Directorate General of Human Rights and Legal Affairs, a joint study of Council of Europe and United Nations, 2009.
- Noel L. WHO Guiding principles on human cell, tissue and organ transplantation.
   *Transplantation* 2010; 90: 29.
- European Union. Directive 2010/53/EU of the European Parliament and the Council of 7 July 2010 on standards of quality and safety of human organs intended for human transplantation. European Union 210. Available at: http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2010:207:0014:0029:EN:PDF. Accessed September 1, 2013.
- 4. Steering Committee of the Istanbul Summit Organ trafficking and transplant tourism and commercialism: the Declaration of Istanbul. *Lancet 2008;* 372: 5.
- United Nations. Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons Especially Women and Children, Supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime. 2000. Available at: http://www.uncjin.org/Documents/Conventions/dcatoc/final\_documents\_2/convention\_% 20traff\_eng.pdf, 2000.
- 6. Meyer S. Trafficking in human organs in Europe . *Eur J Crime Criminal Law and Criminal Justice 2006;* 14: 208.

- 7. Muncie J, McLaughlin E. The problem of crime, London: Sage, 1996.
- Coleman C, Moynihan J. Understanding crime data, Buckingham: Open University Press, 1996.
- 9. OSCE Office of the Special Representative and Co-ordinator for Combating Trafficking in Human Beings, *Trafficking in Human Beings for the Purpose of Organ Removal in the OSCE Region: Analysis and Findings*, Occasional Paper Series no. 6 (July 2013).
- Ambagtsheer F, Weimar W. A criminological perspective: why prohibition of organ trade is not effective and how the declaration of istanbul can move forward. *Am J Transplant* 2012; 12: 571.
- Reuter P, Truman EM. Chasing dirty money: The fight against money laundering, Washington, D.C.: Institute for International Economics, 2004.
- Shimazono, Y . The state of the international organ trade: a provisional picture based on integration of available information. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 2007; 85: 955.
- 13. Cohen R, Kennedy P. Global sociology, Basingstoke: Macmillan Press Ltd., 2000.
- 14. McGuinness S, McHale JV, Transnational crimes related to health: How should the law respond to the illicit organ tourism? *Legal Studies*, p. doi: 10.1111/lest.12037, 2013.
- 15. Wilson J, Varieties of police behaviour, Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1968.
- 16. Glazier AK, Delmonico FL. The Declaration of Istanbul is moving forward by combating transplant commercialism and trafficking and by promoting organ donation. *Am J Transplant* 2012; 12: 515.

- 17. United Nations Global Initiative to Fight Human Trafficking. 011 Workshop: Human Trafficking for the Removal of Organs and Body Parts. The Vienna Forum to fight Human Trafficking 13-15 February 2008, Austria Center Vienna Background Paper, Vienna, 2008.
- Bilgel F. The Law and Economics of Organ Procurement. Erasmus University (Rotterdam), 2011.
- 19. Allain J. Trafficking of persons for the removal of organs and the admission of guilt of a South African hospital. *Med Law Review* 2011; 19: 117.
- Commins L. Surgeons win epic court battle. *IOL News*, pp. http://www.iol.co.za/news/south-africa/kwazulu-natal/surgeons-win-epic-court-battle-1.1475781, 23 February 2013.
- 21. Budiani-Saberi DA, Delmonico FL. Organ trafficking and transplant tourism: A commentary on the global realities. *Am J Transplant* 2008; 8: 925.
- 22. Lavee J, Ashkenazi T, Stoler A, Cohen J, Beyar R. Preliminary marked increase in the national organ donation rate in Israel following implementation of a new organ transplantation law. *Am J Transplant* 2012; 13:780.
- Danovitch, G. M., Chapman, J., Capron, A. M., Levin, A., Abbud-Filho, M., Al Mousawi, M., ...
   & Delmonico, F. L. (2013). Organ Trafficking and Transplant Tourism: The Role of Global Professional Ethical Standards—The 2008 Declaration of Istanbul. *Transplantation* 2013;95:1306.
- 24. Bramstedta K A, Xu J. Checklist: Passport, plane ticket, organ transplant. *Am J Transplant* 2007; 7: 1698.

- 25. National Rapporteur on Trafficking in Human Beings. Human trafficking for the purpose of the removal of organs and forced commercial surrogacy. BNRM, The Hague, 2012.
- 26. Spasovski G, Busic M, Raley L, Pipero P, Sarajlić L, Popović AS, ... and Delmonico F. Current status of transplantation and organ donation in the Balkans—could it be improved through the South-eastern Europe Health Network (SEEHN) initiative?. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* 2012; 27: 1319.
- 27. Goyal M, Mehta RL, Schneiderman LJ, Sehgal AR. Economic and health consequences of selling a kidney in India. *JAMA* 2002; 288: 1589.
- 28. Naqvi SAA, Ali B, Mazhar F, Zafar MN, Rizvi SAH. A socioeconomic survey of kidney vendors in Pakistan. *Transpl Int* 2007; 20: 934.
- 29. Budiani-Saberi A, Karim K. The social determinants of organ trafficking: a reflection of social inequity. *Soc Med* 2009; 4: 48.
- 30. Zargooshi J. Quality of life of Iranian kidney "donors". J Urol 2001; 166: 1790.
- 31. Awaya T., Siruno L., Toledano S. J., Aguilar F., Shimazono Y., & De Castro, L. D. Failure of informed consent in compensated non-related kidney donation in the Philippines. *Asian Bioethics Rev* 2009;12: 138.
- 32. Cohen L. Where it hurts: Indian material for an ethics of organ transplantation. *Daedalus* 1999; 128: 135.
- Tong A., Chapman J. R., Wong G., Cross N. B., Batabyal P. and Craig, J. C. The experiences of commercial kidney donors: thematic synthesis of qualitative research. *Transplant Int* 2012; 25: 1138.

- 34. Scheper-Hughes N. Mr Tati's holiday and Joao's Safari- Seeing the world through transplant tourism. *Body and Society* 2011; 17: 55.
- 35. Wacquant L. Punishing the poor, London: Duke University Press, 2009.
- 36. Box S. Power, crime and mystification, London: Tavistock, 1983.
- 37. Fleetwood J. Five kilos: Penalties and practice in the international cocaine trade. *British J Criminology* 2011; 51: 375.
- 38. Lonescu C. Donor charged in Romania's first organ trafficking trial. *Lancet* 2005; 365: 1918.
- Roudan E, Ersan M. Young Jordanians sell kidneys to escape poverty. Arab Reporters for Investigative Journalism, pp. http://arij.net/en/young-jordanians-sell-kidneys-escapepoverty, 30th March 2009. Accessed 12<sup>th</sup> January 2014.
- 40. Sinyan T. Organ sales: Local courts tackle organ sale offence amidst talk of liberalisation. *The Singapore Law Review* 2008. http://www.singaporelawreview.org/2008/10/organsales-local-courts-tackle-organ-sale-offence-amidst-talk-of-liberalisation/, 10 September 2008. Accessed 12<sup>th</sup> January 2014.
- The Japan Times Online. Doctor, wife jailed for buying illegally harvested kidney. Jan, 27, 2012. <u>http://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2012/01/27/national/doctor-wife-jailed-for-buying-illegally-harvested-kidney/#.U1Zj31VdU7I. Accessed 1<sup>st</sup> May 2014.
  </u>
- 42. Boletin Oficial del Estado, Ley Orgánica 5/2010, de 22 de junio, por la que se modifica la Ley Orgánica 10/1995, de 23 de noviembre, del Código Penal *BOE* 2010; 5481, 23 June 2010.

- 43. Ambagtsheer F, Zaitch D, van Swaaningen R, Duijst W, Zuidema W, Weimar W. Crossborder quest: The Reality and legality of transplant tourism. *J Transplant* 2012.
- 44. Krishnan N, Cockwell P, Devulapally P, Gerber B, Hanvesakul R, Higgins R... Dasgupta I.
  Organ trafficking for live donor kidney transplantation in Indoasians resident in the West
  Midlands: High activity and poor outcomes. *Transplantation* 2010; 89: 1456.
- 45. Gill J, Madhira B, Gjertson D, Lipshutz G, Cecka JM, Pham PT., ... Danovitch GM. Transplant tourism in the United States: a single-center experience," *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol* 2008; 3: 1820.
- 46. Gill J, Diec O, Landsberg DN, Rose C, Johnston O, Keown PA, Gil I. Opportunities to deter transplant tourism exist before referral for transplantation and during the workup and management of transplant candidates. *Kidney Int* 2011; 79: 1026.
- 47. Scheper-Hughes N. The global traffic in human organs. *Current Anthropology* 2000; 41: 191